

Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited

Block-1, 5th Floor, BMC- Bhawani Mall, Saheed Nagar, Bhubaneswar- 751007 E-mail Id: bbsr.bscl@gov.in, CIN: U749900R2016PLC020016 Telephone-0674- 2548428 FAX: 0674-2540811

No. <u>3433</u> /BSCL/33/2021

Date: // /09/2021

Request for Proposal (RFP) for Hiring of Advertising Agency for giving Advertisement Space Rights of Vending Kiosk located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Smart Janpath, Bhubaneswar.

M/s. Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited (BSCL), Bhubaneswar invites sealed proposals from registered and experienced Advertising Agency for giving Advertisement Space Rights of Vending Kiosk located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Smart Janpath, Bhubaneswar. The details of Terms of Reference (ToR) can be downloaded from the website of BSCL i.e. agencies may submit their www.smartcitybhubaneswar.gov.in. Interested proposal in a sealed cover super-scribing as "RFP for Hiring of Advertising Agency for giving Advertisement Space Rights of Vending Kiosk located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Smart Janpath, Bhubaneswar." with advertisement number and Date to the General Manager (Admin), Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited, 5th Floor, Block-1, BMC Bhawani Mall, Saheed Nagar, Bhubaneswar-751007 through Speed Post / Registered Post / Courier services only, which should reach on or before 3.00 P.M on 30.09.2021 positively and the same will be opened at 3.30 PM on the same day. Proposal received after the due date and time shall be rejected. The undersigned reserves the right to reject any or all the tender without assigning any reason thereof.

By order

Mall

General Manager (Administration) Bhubaneswar Smart city Limited



BHUBANESWAR SMART CITY LIMITED (BSCL)

REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL

for

SELECTION OF ADVERTISING AGENCY FOR GIVING ADVERTISEMENT SPACE RIGHTS ON VENDING KIOSK LOCATED BETWEEN VANI VIHAR SQUARE TO SISHU BHAWAN SQUARE AT JANPATH, BHUBANESWAR

RFP No.: 3433

RFP Issued on 11th September 2021

Issued by: Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited (BSCL) Block-1, 5th Floor, BMC-Bhawani Mall, Saheed Nagar, Bhubaneswar – 751007, Odisha Website: https://www.smartcitybhubaneswar.gov.in/

Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited 1

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS	2
DISCLAIMER	3
SECTION – 1: INTRODUCTION	5
SECTION – 2: INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS	9
SECTION – 3: EVALUATION OF BIDS	22
SECTION – 4: FRAUD AND CORRUPT PRACTICES	26
SECTION – 5: PRE-BID CONFERENCE	28
SECTION – 6: MISCELLANEOUS	29
SECTION – 7: PROJECT DETAILS AND CONDITIONS	
APPENDIX - I: LETTER COMPRISING THE BID	
APPENDIX – II: POWER OF ATTORNEY FOR SIGNING OF BID	46
APPENDIX – III: AFFIDAVIT	
APPENDIX – IV: UNDERTAKING FROM THE BIDDER	49
APPENDIX - V: BID SECURITY DECLARATION FORM	50
APPENDIX - VI: FINANCIAL BID FORM	52
ANNEXURE – I: DETAILS OF VENDING KIOSKS	53

DISCLAIMER

The information contained in this **Request for Proposal** document (the "**RFP**") or subsequently provided to Bidder(s), whether verbally or in documentary or any other form, by or on behalf of the Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited (herein after referred to as "**BSCL**" or the "**Authority**") or any of its employees or advisors, is provided to Bidder(s) on the terms and conditions set out in this RFP document and such other terms and conditions subject to which such information is provided.

This RFP document is not an agreement and is neither an offer nor invitation by the BSCL to the prospective Bidders or any other person. The purpose of this RFP is to provide interested parties with information that may be useful to them in the formulation of their bids for qualification pursuant to this RFP (the "Bid"). This RFP document does not purport to contain all the information that each Bidder may require. This RFP document may not be appropriate for all persons, and it is not possible for the BSCL and its employees or advisors to consider the objectives, technical expertise, financial situation and particular needs of each party who reads or uses this RFP. The assumptions, assessments, statements and information contained in this RFP, may not be complete, accurate, adequate or correct. Each Bidder should, therefore, conduct its own investigations and analysis and should check the accuracy, adequacy, correctness, reliability and completeness of the assumptions, assessments, statements and information contained in this RFP and obtain independent advice from appropriate sources.

Information provided in this RFP to the Bidder(s) is on a wide range of matters, some of which may depend upon interpretation of law. The information given is not intended to be an exhaustive account of statutory requirements and should not be regarded as a complete or authoritative statement of law. The BSCL accepts no responsibility for the accuracy or otherwise for any interpretation or opinion on law expressed herein.

The BSCL its employees and advisors make no representation or warranty and shall have no liability to any person, including any Bidder under any law, statute, rules or regulations or tort, principles of restitution or unjust enrichment or otherwise for any loss, damages, cost or expense which may arise from or be incurred or suffered on account of anything contained in this RFP or otherwise, including the accuracy, adequacy, correctness, completeness or reliability of this RFP and any assessment, assumption, statement or information contained therein or deemed to form part of this RFP or arising in any way for participation in this bid stage.

BSCL also accepts no liability of any nature whether resulting from negligence or otherwise howsoever caused arising from reliance of any Bidder upon the statements contained in this RFP document.

BSCL may in its absolute discretion, but without being under any obligation to do so, update, amend or supplement the information, assessment or assumption contained in this RFP document.

The issue of this RFP document does not imply that the BSCL is bound to select a Bidder or to appoint the Successful Bidder (Agency), as the case may be, for the Project and the BSCL reserves the right to reject all or any of the Proposals without assigning any reason whatsoever.

The Bidder shall bear all its costs associated with or relating to the preparation and submission of its Bid including but not limited to preparation, copying, postage, delivery fees, expenses associated with any demonstrations or presentations which may be required by the BSCL or any other costs incurred in connection with or relating to its Bid. All such costs and expenses will remain with the Bidder and the BSCL shall not be liable in any manner whatsoever for the same or for any other costs or other expenses incurred by a Bidder in preparation or submission of the Bid, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Bidding Process.

SECTION – 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1. BACKGROUND

- 1.1.1. Government of Odisha vide Notification No. 4741 dated 23/02/2016 constituted a Special Purpose Vehicle (SPV) company named "Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited" (the "BSCL" or "Authority") for implementation of Smart City Proposal of Bhubaneswar selected under Smart City Mission programme. Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited (BSCL) is the nodal agency to plan, implement, manage, and operate the Smart City Development Projects in the city.
- 1.1.2. With an objective to generate revenue, BSCL has decided to give advertisement space rights on the approx. 300 numbers of Vending Kiosk located at Janpath for a period of 3 years.
- 1.1.3. In this regard, BSCL invites the Bid, through this RFP Document, from the interested and eligible advertising agencies (the "**Bidders**") for selection of advertising agency for giving advertisement space rights on Vending Kiosk located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Janpath, Bhubaneswar. The details of vending kiosks and advertising space offered for advertisement rights are placed at Annexure I.

Project	Period	Nos. of Vending Kiosk (approx.)
Selection of Advertising Agency for giving advertisement space rights on Vending Kiosk located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Janpath, Bhubaneswar	3 years	300

- 1.1.4. The advertising space on Vending Kiosk owing to its strategic location gives bidders unique opportunity for promoting the brands value.
- 1.1.5. Based on fulfillment of eligibility criteria as laid down in this RFP document, successful bidder (advertising agency) will be selected through open tendering process for the advertisement rights of display of the advertisements at the existing vending kiosk as per the provisions of Odisha Outdoor Advertisement and Hoarding Policy or any other prevailing applicable policy, statutes, codes, applicable laws etc. as applicable from time to time.
- 1.1.6. BSCL shall short list suitable Bidders whose financial bids shall be eligible for opening, for awarding the project in accordance with the procedure set out herein.
- 1.1.7. The Selected Bidder shall enter into the Agreement (the "Agreement") with the BSCL in the form and terms & conditions as provided by the BSCL.
- 1.1.8. Bidders are required to carry out their own due diligence for the potential revenue generated Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited

from the project. BSCL shall not take any kind of responsibility whatsoever for the generation of revenue from the aforesaid sources.

- 1.1.9. The statements and explanations contained in this RFP are intended to provide a proper understanding to the Bidders about the subject matter of this RFP and should not be construed or interpreted as limiting in any way or manner and obligations of the advertising agency set forth in the Agreement or the BSCL"s rights to amend, alter, change, supplement or clarify the SoW, the agreement to be awarded pursuant to this RFP or the terms thereof or herein contained. Consequently, any omissions, conflicts or contradictions in the Bidding Documents including this RFP are to be noted, interpreted, and applied appropriately to give effect to this intent, and no claims on that account shall be entertained by BSCL.
- 1.1.10. BSCL shall receive Bids pursuant to this RFP in accordance with the terms set forth in this RFP and other documents to be provided by BSCL pursuant to this RFP, as modified, altered, amended and clarified from time to time by the BSCL (collectively the "Bidding Documents"), and all Bids shall be prepared and submitted in accordance with such terms on or before the date as specified in Clause 1.3 for submission of Bids (the "Bid Due Date").

1.2. BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF BIDDING PROCESS

- 1.2.1. The BSCL has adopted a single Stage bidding process (collectively referred to as the "**Bidding Process**") for selection of the Bidder for award of the Project. The selection process involves technical qualification of interested Bidders in accordance with the provisions of the RFP document. The BSCL shall open the financial bids of the technically qualified Bidders only.
- 1.2.2. The Bidder shall pay to the BSCL a non-refundable sum of Rs. 11,800/- (Rupees Eleven thousand eight hundred Only) inclusive of GST as the cost of the RFP document. The remittance shall be made in the form of a Demand Draft in favour of "Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited, payable at Bhubaneswar". The RFP Document can be downloaded from the website of the BSCL https://www.smartcitybhubaneswar.gov.in/.
- 1.2.3. The bid shall be valid for a period of not less than 120 (One Hundred and Twenty) days from the Bid Due Date.
- 1.2.4. The Bidding Documents include the Request for Proposal (RFP) for the project. Subject to the provisions of Clause 2.7 & 2.8, any Corrigendum or Addenda issued subsequent to this RFP Document and/or the Agreement, but before the Bid Due Date, will be deemed to form part of the Bidding Documents.
- 1.2.5. A Bidder is required to deposit, along with its Bid, a Bid Security Declaration in the format as provided in Annexure – V (the "Bid Security Declaration") in lieu of Bid Security/ Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited

Earnest Money Deposit. The Bid shall be summarily rejected if it is not accompanied by the Bid Security Declaration.

- 1.2.6. During, the bid stage, Bidders are invited to examine the Project in greater detail, and to carry out, at their cost, such studies as may be required for submitting their respective bid for award and implementation of the project.
- 1.2.7. Bids are invited for the project based on annual rental payable to BSCL for advertising rights given on advertising space per sqft. The project will be awarded to the Bidder (the "Successful/ Highest Bidder") quoting the highest bid value to be paid to the BSCL as defined in Clause 2.13 of RFP.
- 1.2.8. Generally, the Highest Bidder shall be the Selected Bidder. The remaining Bidders shall be kept in reserve and may, in accordance with the process specified in this RFP, be invited to match the Bid submitted by the Highest Bidder in case such Highest Bidder withdraws or is not selected for any reason. In the event that none of the other Bidders match the Bid of the Highest Bidder, the BSCL may, in its discretion, either invite fresh Bids from the remaining bidders or annul the bidding process.
- 1.2.9. Any queries or request for additional information concerning this RFP shall be submitted in writing or by email on <u>bbsr.bscl@gmail.com</u> to the General Manager, Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited, Block I, 5th Floor, BMC Bhawani Mall, Saheed Nagar, Bhubaneswar 751007, Odisha. No query violating the Schedule of Bidding Process will be responded to or entertained.

1.0.	Schedule of Didding inoclass		
1.	RFP No.		
2.	RFP Name	Selection of Advertising Agency for giving advertisement space rights on Vending Kiosks located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Janpath, Bhubaneswar	
3.	Mode of Submission	Hard Copy	
4.	Tender Document Cost (Non-Refundable)	Rs 10,000/- + 18% GST i.e. Rs 11,800/- to be submitted in the form of Demand Draft issued by any Scheduled Commercial Bank in India in favor of "Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited" payable at Bhubaneswar	

1.3. SCHEDULE OF BIDDING PROCESS

5.	Availability of Tender Document	From 15/09/2021 to 30/09/2021 up to 15:00 Hours		
	on website	on website		
		https://www.smartcitybhubaneswar.gov.in/		
6.	Last date for receiving queries	20/09/2021 up to 17:00 Hours in writing or by email		
		on <u>bbsr.bscl@gmail.com</u> to the General Manager,		
		Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited, Block – I, 5th Floor,		
		BMC Bhawani Mall, Saheed Nagar, Bhubaneswar -		
		751007, Odisha		
7.	Pre-bid Meeting	22/09/2021 at 15:00 Hours at BSCL Office or online		
		through Video Conferencing (Details will be provided		
		later on the portal).		
8.	Last date and time for submission	30/09/2021 up to 15:00 Hours at the office of BSCL,		
	of bid (Bid Due Date)	Bhubaneswar		
9.	Date and time of opening of	30/09/2021 at 15:30 Hours at the office of BSCL		
	Technical Bid			
10.	Date and time of opening of	Will be intimated to the Technically qualified bidders		
	Financial Bids			
11.	Validity of Bid	120 days of Bid Due Date		
12.	Issuance of Letter of Award	Will be given on a date and time as intimidated by		
	(LOA)	BSCL to the successful bidder		
13.	Submission of Performance	Within 30 days from the date of issuance of Letter of		
	Security	Award		
14.	Signing of Agreement	Within 45 days from the date of issuance of Letter of		
		Award		

Note:

- 1) If any date specified herein is a holiday, then the next working day will be the applicable date for the proposed event and the time will remain the same.
- 2) The Schedule indicated above is tentative and BSCL may change any or the entire schedule under intimation to all bidders.

SECTION – 2: INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

A. GENERAL

2.1. GENERAL TERMS OF BIDDING

- 2.1.1. No Bidder shall submit more than one Bid for the Project. A Bidder bidding individually shall not be entitled to submit another bid.
- 2.1.2. Unless the context otherwise requires, the terms not defined in this RFP, but defined in the Request for Proposal document for the Project (the "RFP") shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the RFP.
- 2.1.3. This RFP is being provided only as preliminary reference document by way of assistance to the Bidders who are expected to carry out their own surveys, investigations and other detailed examination of the project before submitting their Bids. Nothing contained in the RFP shall be binding on the BSCL nor confer any right on the Bidders, and the BSCL shall have no liability whatsoever in relation to or arising out of any or all contents of the RFP.
- 2.1.4. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this RFP, the detailed terms specified in the Agreement shall have overriding effect, provided, however, that any conditions or obligations imposed on the Bidder hereunder shall continue to have effect in addition to its obligations under the Agreement.
- 2.1.5. The financial Bid should be furnished in the format at Appendix VI, clearly indicating the bid amount in both figures and words, in Indian Rupees, and signed by the Bidder's authorized signatory. In the event of any difference between figures and words, the amount indicated in words shall be taken into account. The Technical proposal shall be submitted in the format at Appendix-I to V.
- 2.1.6. The Financial Bid shall consist of Annual Rent to be quoted by the Bidder which shall be payable to the BSCL as per the terms and conditions of this RFP and the provisions of the Agreement.
- 2.1.7. The Bidder shall submit a Bid Security Declaration in accordance with the provisions of this RFP as per format at Appendix–V.
- 2.1.8. The Bidder should submit a Power of Attorney as per the format at Appendix–II, authorizing the signatory of the Bid to commit the Bidder.
- 2.1.9. Any condition or qualification or any other stipulation contained in the Bid shall render the Bid liable to rejection as a non-responsive Bid.

- 2.1.10. The Bid and all communications in relation to or concerning the Bidding Documents shall be in English language. Any printed literature furnished by the Bidder written in another language must be accompanied by its translation in the English language duly authenticated by the Bidder, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Bid, the translation shall govern.
- 2.1.11. The documents including this RFP and all attached documents, provided by the BSCL are and shall remain the property of the BSCL and are transmitted to the Bidders solely for the purpose of preparation and the submission of a Bid in accordance herewith. Bidders are to treat all information as **strictly confidential** and shall not use it for any purpose other than for preparation and submission of their Bid. The BSCL will not return to the Bidders any Bid, document or any information provided along therewith.
- 2.1.12. A Bidder shall not have a conflict of interest (the "Conflict of Interest") that affects the Bidding Process. Any Bidder found to have a Conflict of Interest shall be disqualified. In the event of disqualification, the BSCL shall be entitled to forfeit and appropriate the Bid Security or Performance Security, as the case may be, as mutually agreed genuine preestimated loss and damage likely to be suffered and incurred by the BSCL and not by way of penalty for, inter alia, the time, cost and effort of the BSCL, including consideration of such Bidder's proposal (the "Damages"), without prejudice to any other right or remedy that may be available to the BSCL under the Bidding Documents and/ or the Agreement or otherwise. Without limiting the generality of the above, a Bidder shall be deemed to have a Conflict of Interest affecting the Bidding Process, if:
 - (i) a constituent of such Bidder is also a constituent of another Bidder; or
 - such Bidder, its member or any Associate thereof, receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy, grant, concessional loan or subordinated debt from any other Bidder, its Member or Associate, or has provided any such subsidy, grant, concessional loan or subordinated debt to any other Bidder, its Member or any Associate thereof; or
 - (iii) such Bidder has the same legal representative for purposes of this Bid as any other Bidder; or
 - (iv) such Bidder, or any Associate thereof, has a relationship with another Bidder, or any Associate thereof, directly or through common third party/ parties, that puts either or both of them in a position to have access to each other's information about, or to influence the Bid of either or each other; or
 - (v) such Bidder or any Associate thereof, has participated as a consultant to the BSCL in the preparation of any documents, design or technical specifications of the Project.

Explanation:

For purposes of this RFP, Associate means, in relation to the Bidder, a person who controls, is controlled by, or is under the common control with such Bidder (the "Associate"). As used in this definition, the expression "control" means, with respect to a person which is a company or corporation, the ownership, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% (fifty per cent) of the voting shares of such person, and with respect to a person which is not a company or corporation, the power to direct the management and policies of such person by operation of law.

- 2.1.13. A Bidder shall be liable for disqualification if any legal, financial or technical adviser of the BSCL in relation to the Project is engaged by the Bidder, its Members or any Associate thereof, as the case may be, in any manner for matters related to or incidental to such Project during the Bidding Process or subsequent to the (i) issue of the LOA or (ii) execution of the Agreement. In the event any such adviser is engaged by the Selected Bidder, after issue of the LOA or execution of the Agreement for matters related or incidental to the Project, then notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in the LOA or the Agreement and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of the BSCL, including the forfeiture and appropriation of the Bid Security or Performance Security, as the case may be, which the BSCL may have thereunder or otherwise, the LOA or the Agreement, as the case may be, shall be liable to be terminated without the BSCL being liable in any manner whatsoever to the Selected Bidder for the same. For the avoidance of doubt, this disqualification shall not apply where such adviser was engaged by the Bidder, its Member or Associate in the past but its assignment expired or was terminated 6 (six) months prior to the date of issue of RFP for the project. Nor will this disqualification apply where such adviser is engaged after a period of 1 (One) year from the date of signing of Agreement.
- 2.1.14. This RFP is not transferable.
- 2.1.15. Any award of agreement pursuant to this RFP shall be subject to the terms of Bidding Documents.
- 2.1.16. BSCL, its employee and advisors would treat the bids and supporting information submitted by the bidders in a reciprocating confidentiality and would use it for the purpose of this bidding process alone. However, if the information / document submitted by the bidder is needed to be re-produced under any statutory provision, such as Right to Information or litigations, BSCL would do so, with an information to the Bidder and any expenses related to the same would be charged to the bidder.

2.2. ELIGIBILITY OF BIDDERS

- 2.2.1. JV/ Consortium not allowed.
- 2.2.2. For determining the eligibility of Bidders, the following shall apply:

S.N.	Eligibility Criteria Required Document		
i)	Any Proprietorship Firm, Partnership Firm, Registered Society/Registered Co-operative Society, Public Limited Company or Private Limited Company registered under relevant act/s, shall be eligible to participate in the bidding process.	Valid Incorporation Certificate / Registration Certificate & PAN Card	
ii)	The bidder should have minimum 3 years of experience in leasing /selling/ utilizing advertisement space in relevant media viz. hoardings, banners, LED Display Boards, Vending Kiosk etc. in India as on the Bid Submission Date.	1.	
iii)	The Bidder should have valid Goods and Services Tax (GST) Registration	GST Registration Certificate	
iv)	The Bidder shall have an average Annual Turnover of Rs 50,00,000/- (Rupees Fifty Lakhs Only) at the close of the preceding financial year.	Turnover Certificate, ITR, Balance Sheet and P&L Statement for last 3 financial years to be submitted	
v)	Bidder should neither be a blacklisted firm nor should its contracts been terminated / foreclosed by any government / company / department / organisation in last 3 years prior to the date of issue of this RFP.	An undertaking to this effect, signed by authorised signatory of the bidder company/ firm	

2.3. NUMBER OF BIDS AND COST THEREOF

- 2.3.1. No Bidder shall submit more than one Bid for the Project.
- 2.3.2. The Bidders shall be responsible for all of the costs associated with the preparation of their Bids and their participation in the Bidding Process. BSCL will not be responsible or in any way liable for such costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Bidding Process.

2.4. SITE VISIT AND VERIFICATION OF INFORMATION

- 2.4.1. Bidders are encouraged to submit their respective Bids after visiting the Project site and ascertaining for themselves the site conditions, access to site, applicable laws and regulations, and any other matter considered relevant by them.
- 2.4.2. It shall be deemed that by submitting a Bid, the Bidder has:

- a) made a complete and careful examination of the Bidding Documents;
- b) received all relevant information requested from the BSCL;
- c) accepted the risk of inadequacy, error or mistake in the information provided in the Bidding Documents or furnished by or on behalf of the BSCL relating to any of the matters referred to in Clause 2.4.1. above;
- d) satisfied itself about all matters, things and information including matters referred to in Clause 2.4.1. hereinabove necessary and required for submitting an informed Bid, execution of the Project in accordance with the Bidding Documents and performance of all of its obligations there under;
- e) acknowledged and agreed that inadequacy, lack of completeness or incorrectness of information provided in the Bidding Documents or ignorance of any of the matters referred to in Clause 2.4.1 hereinabove shall not be a basis for any claim for compensation, damages, extension of time for performance of its obligations, loss of profits etc. from the BSCL, or a ground for termination of the Agreement by the selected agency;
- f) acknowledged that it does not have a Conflict of Interest; and
- g) agreed to be bound by the undertakings provided by it under and in terms hereof.
- 2.4.3. BSCL shall not be liable for any omission, mistake or error in respect of any of the above or on account of any matter or thing arising out of or concerning or relating to this RFP, the Bidding Documents or the Bidding Process, including any error or mistake therein or in any information or data given by the BSCL.

2.5. VERIFICATION AND DISQUALIFICATION

- 2.5.1. The BSCL reserves the right to verify all statements, information and documents submitted by the Bidder in response to the RFP or the Bidding Documents and the Bidder shall, when so required by the BSCL, make available all such information, evidence and documents as may be necessary for such verification. Any such verification or lack of such verification, by the BSCL shall not relieve the Bidder of its obligations or liabilities hereunder nor will it affect any rights of the BSCL thereunder.
- 2.5.2. The BSCL reserves the right to reject any Bid, if:
 - a) at any time, a material misrepresentation is made or uncovered, or
 - b) the Bidder does not provide, within the time specified by the BSCL, the supplemental information sought by the BSCL for evaluation of the Bid.

Such misrepresentation/ improper response shall lead to the disqualification of the Bidder. If such disqualification/ rejection occurs after the Bids have been opened and the Highest Bidder gets disqualified/ rejected, then the BSCL reserves the right to:

- (i) invite the remaining Bidders to submit their Bids in accordance with Clauses 3.5.3 and 3.5.4; or
- (ii) take any such measure as may be deemed fit in the sole discretion of the BSCL, including annulment of the Bidding Process.

B. DOCUMENTS

2.6. CONTENTS OF THE RFP

2.6.1. This RFP comprises Disclaimer, Glossary set forth hereinabove, the contents as listed below, and will additionally include any Addenda issued in accordance with Clause 2.10.

Sections

- Section 1: Introduction
- Section -2: Instructions to Bidders
- Section 3: Evaluation of Bids
- Section 4: Fraud and Corrupt Practices
- Section 5: Pre-bid Conference
- Section 6: Miscellaneous
- Section 7: Project Details and Conditions

Appendices

- I. Letter Comprising the Bid
- II. Power of Attorney for Signing of Bid
- III. Affidavit
- IV. Undertaking
- V. Bid Security Declaration Form
- VI. Financial Bid Form

2.7. CLARIFICATIONS

2.7.1. Bidders requiring any clarification on the RFP may notify the BSCL in writing or by email. They should send in their queries before the date mentioned in the Schedule of Bidding Process specified in Clause 1.3. BSCL shall endeavour to respond to the queries within the period specified therein, but no later than 15 (fifteen) days prior to the Bid Due Date. All the clarifications will be published online on the website <u>www.smartcitybhubaneswar.gov.in</u> without identifying the source of queries.

The queries must be submitted in the following format only:

RFP Name:
Subject: Request for Clarification
Name and Address of the Organization submitting query:
Name and Position of Person submitting query:

Contact details of the Organization / Authorized Representative:					
Tel:	Tel:				
Mobile	2:				
Fax:					
Email:					
S.No.	RFP Clau	se Content of RFP requiring	Points	of	clarification
	No. / Page No	clarification	required		
1.					
2.					
3.					

- 2.7.2. The BSCL shall endeavour to respond to the questions raised or clarifications sought by the Bidders. However, the BSCL reserves the right not to respond to any question or provide any clarification, in its sole discretion, and nothing in this clause shall be taken or read as compelling or requiring the BSCL to respond to any question or to provide any clarification.
- 2.7.3. The BSCL may also on its own motion, if deemed necessary, issue interpretations and clarifications to all Bidders. All clarifications and interpretations issued by the BSCL shall be deemed to be part of the Bidding Documents. Verbal clarifications and information given by the BSCL or its employees or representatives shall not in any way or manner be binding on the BSCL.

2.8. AMENDMENT OF RFP

- 2.8.1. At any time prior to the Bid Due Date, the BSCL may, for any reason, whether at its own initiative or in response to clarifications requested by any Bidder, modify the RFP by the issuance of Addendum or a Corrigendum.
- 2.8.2. Any Addendum or a Corrigendum thus issued will be a part of the RFP and shall be published online on the BSCL website <u>www.smartcitybhubaneswar.gov.in</u>. BSCL will assume no responsibility for receipt of the Addendum and Corrigendum.
- 2.8.3. In order to accord the Bidders a reasonable time for taking an Addendum or a Corrigendum into account, or for any other reason, the BSCL may, in its sole discretion, extend the Bid Due Date.

C. PREPARATION AND SUBMISSION OF BIDS2.9. FORMAT AND SIGNING OF BID

2.9.1. The Bidder shall provide all the information sought under this RFP. The BSCL will evaluate only those Bids that are received in the required formats and complete in all respects.

- 2.9.2. The Bid shall be typed or written in indelible ink and signed by the authorized signatory of the Bidder who shall also initial each page, in blue ink. In case of printed and published documents, only the cover shall be initialed. All the alterations, omissions, additions or any other amendments made to the Bid shall be initialed by the Authorized signatory of the bidder.
- 2.9.3. The language of the bid and related documents and correspondence shall be in English.
- 2.9.4. The currency for the purpose of the Bid shall be Indian Rupees.
- 2.9.5. While preparing the Proposals, the Bidders are expected to examine the RFP document in detail. Material deficiencies in providing the information requested may result in rejection of a proposal.
- 2.9.6. The pages of each part of the Bid shall be clearly numbered and stamped and the contents duly indexed. The Bid should not include any loose papers other than Tender Document Cost.

2.10. SEALING AND MARKING OF BID

- 2.10.1. The Bidder Proposal will consist of three (3) parts:
 - a) **Envelope 1: "Tender Document Cost"** of the required value and in approved format. If the Tender Document cost is found proper, then only technical, and financial proposal will be entertained.
 - b) Envelope 2: "Technical Proposal" shall submit in the format, together with the documents specified below:
 - i. Appendix I: Letter comprising the bid along with Annexes and supporting documents
 - ii. Appendix II: Power of Attorney for signing the Bid
 - iii. Appendix III: Affidavit
 - iv. Appendix IV: Undertaking
 - v. Appendix V: Bid Security Declaration Form
 - c) **Envelope 3: "Financial Proposal"** in the format as provided in Appendix VI of the RFP document.
- 2.10.2. All the three envelopes should be sealed and marked separately. If the Financial Proposal is enclosed in the envelope marked 'Technical Proposal', and vice versa, or is not sealed, the Proposal will be rejected.

- 2.10.3. The three envelopes containing the Tender Document Cost (Envelope 1), Technical Proposal (Envelope 2) and Financial Proposal (Envelope 3) shall be put together in an outer envelope.
- 2.10.4. This outer envelope shall be properly sealed and signed, and be clearly labeled with:
 - i. Title of the Project
 - ii. RFP No.
 - iii. Deadline for Submission (Bid Due Date)
 - iv. Name and Address of the Bidder
 - v. On outer envelope containing three envelopes: 'DO NOT OPEN EXCEPT IN THE PRESENCE OF THE EVALUATION COMMITTEE.
 - vi. On inner envelopes containing the Technical proposal: DO NOT OPEN BEFORE 15:30 Hours on .../.../2021 and;
 - vii. On inner envelopes containing the Financial Proposal: 'DO NOT OPEN UNTIL THE OPENING OF FINANCIAL PROPOSALS'.
- 2.10.5. If the envelope is not sealed and marked as instructed above, the BSCL assumes no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the contents of the Bid and consequent losses, if any, suffered by the Bidder.

2.11. BID DUE DATE

2.11.1. The Bids in the prescribed form as mentioned above must be delivered and received at the address mentioned below on or before the scheduled date and time of submission of bid as stated in the schedule of bidding process. Bids submitted by fax transmission /e-mail shall not be accepted.

Chief Executive Officer Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited (BSCL) Block-1, 5th Floor, BMC-Bhawani Mall, Saheed Nagar, Bhubaneswar – 751007, Odisha

- 2.11.2. Proposals received without Tender Document Cost and valid Bid Security Declaration Form will be rejected.
- 2.11.3. BSCL may, in exceptional circumstances and its sole discretion, extend the Bid Due Date by issuing an Addendum uniformly for all bidders only on its website <u>BSCL :: Bhubaneswar</u> <u>Smart City Limited (smartcitybhubaneswar.gov.in)</u>.

2.12. LATE BIDS

Bids received by the BSCL after the specified time on the Bid Due Date shall not be eligible

for consideration and shall be summarily rejected.

2.13. CONTENTS OF THE FINANCIAL BID

2.13.1. The Financial Bid shall be furnished in the format at Appendix – VI and shall consist of bid value to be quoted by the Bidder.

Bid Value = Rate Quoted by Bidder per sqft per month

Total Bid Value = Bid Value * Total area of advertising space in sqft * 36 (No. of months)

- 2.13.2. The bidder is free to quote any value subject to a Minimum Acceptable value (base price) of **INR 150/- per sqft per month**.
- 2.13.3. The project will be awarded to the Bidder quoting the highest bid value.
- 2.13.4. The opening of Bids and acceptance thereof shall be substantially in accordance with this RFP.

2.14. MODIFICATIONS/ SUBSTITUTION/ WITHDRAWAL OF BID

- 2.14.1. The Bidder may modify, substitute or withdraw its Bid after submission, provided that written notice of the modification, substitution or withdrawal is received by the BSCL prior to Bid Due Date. No Bid shall be modified, substituted or withdrawn by the Bidder on or after the Bid Due Date.
- 2.14.2. Any alteration/ modification in the Bid or additional information supplied subsequent to the Bid Due Date, unless the same has been expressly sought for by the BSCL, shall be disregarded.
- 2.14.3. The modification, substitution or withdrawal notice shall be prepared, sealed, marked, and delivered to the BSCL with the envelopes being additionally marked "MODIFICATION", "SUBSTITUTION" or "WITHDRAWAL", as appropriate.

2.15. RIGHT TO ACCEPT OR REJECT ANY OR ALL BIDS

2.15.1. Notwithstanding anything contained in this RFP, the BSCL reserves the right to accept or reject any Bid and to annul the Bidding Process and reject all Bids/ Tenders, at any time without any liability or any obligation for such acceptance, rejection or annulment, and without assigning any reasons therefore. In the event that the BSCL rejects or annuls all the Bids, it may, in its discretion, invite all eligible Bidders to submit fresh Bids hereunder.

2.15.2. BSCL reserves the right to reject any Bid and/ or Tender if:

- a) at any time, a material misrepresentation is made or uncovered, or
- b) the Bidder does not provide, within the time specified by the BSCL, the supplemental information sought by the BSCL for evaluation of the Bid.

If such disqualification/rejection occurs after the Bids have been opened and the Prospective Bidder gets disqualified/rejected, then the BSCL reserves the right to:

- (i) invite the remaining Bidders to match the Prospective Bidder/ submit their Bids in accordance with the RFP; or
- (ii) take any such measure as may be deemed fit in the sole discretion of the BSCL, including annulment of the Bidding Process.
- 2.15.3. In case it is found during the evaluation or at any time before signing of the Agreement or after its execution and during the period of subsistence thereof, that one or more of the eligibility conditions have not been met by the Bidder, or the Bidder has made material misrepresentation or has given any materially incorrect or false information, the Bidder shall be disqualified forthwith if not yet appointed as the selected agency either by issue of the LOA or entering into of the Agreement, and if the Bidder has already been issued the LOA or has entered into the Agreement, as the case may be, the same shall, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained therein or in this RFP, be liable to be terminated, by a communication in writing by the BSCL to the Bidder, without the BSCL being liable in any manner whatsoever to the Bidder and without prejudice to any other right or remedy which the BSCL may have under this RFP, the Bidding Documents, the Agreement or under applicable law.
- 2.15.4. The BSCL reserves the right to verify all statements, information and documents submitted by the Bidder in response to the RFP. Any such verification or lack of such verification by the BSCL shall not relieve the Bidder of its obligations or liabilities hereunder nor will it affect any rights of the BSCL there under.

2.16. VALIDITY OF BIDS

The bids shall be valid for a period of **120 (One Hundred and Twenty) days** from the Bid Due Date.

In exceptional circumstances, prior to expiry of the original bid validity period, the BSCL may request the bidders to extend the period of validity for a specified additional period. The request and the responses thereto shall be made in writing.

2.17. CONFIDENTIALITY

Information relating to the examination, clarification, evaluation and recommendation for the Bidders shall not be disclosed to any person who is not officially concerned with the process or is not a retained professional advisor advising the BSCL in relation to or matters arising out of, or concerning the Bidding Process. The BSCL will treat all information, submitted as part of the Bid, in confidence and would require all those who have access to such material to treat the same in confidence. The BSCL may not divulge any such information unless it is ordered to do so by any Statutory Entity that has the power under law to require its disclosure or is to enforce or assert any right or privilege of the statutory entity and/ or the BSCL.

2.18. CORRESPONDENCE WITH THE BIDDER

The BSCL shall not entertain any correspondence with any Bidder in relation to acceptance or rejection of any Bid.

2.19. ACKNOWLEDGEMENT BY THE BIDDER

- 2.19.1. It would be deemed that by submitting the Bid, the Bidder has:
 - a) Made a complete and careful examination of the RFP document;
 - b) Received all relevant information requested from the BSCL;
 - c) Accepted the risk of inadequacy, error or mistake in the information provided in the RFP or furnished by or on behalf of the BSCL relating to any of the matters referred to in Clause 2.4 above;
 - d) agreed to be bound by the undertakings provided by it under and in terms hereof; and
 - e) Independently verified all information received from the BSCL.
- 2.19.2. The BSCL shall not be liable for any omission, mistake or error in respect of any of the above or on account of any matter or thing arising out of or concerning or relating to the RFP or the Bidding Process, including any error or mistake therein or in any information or data given by the BSCL.
- 2.19.3. The BSCL shall not be liable for any mistake or error on the part of the Bidder in respect of the above.

D. BID SECURITY

2.20. BID SECURITY

- 2.20.1. The Bidder shall furnish as a part of its Bid, a Bid Security Declaration form in lieu of Bid Security/ Earnest Money Deposit in the format provided at Appendix V.
- 2.20.2. Any Bid not accompanied by the Bid Security Declaration Form shall be rejected by the BSCL as non-responsive.

2.21. INTEREST FREE PERFORMANCE SECURITY

2.21.1. The selected bidder shall, for the performance of its obligations as defined hereunder shall prior to the date of execution of agreement, provide to BSCL, an interest free irrevocable and unconditional guarantee from a Bank for a sum equivalent to 3% of the total bid value (the "Security Deposit / Performance Guarantee/ Performance Security") issued in favour of Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited drawn from any Scheduled Commercial banks in India for a period of 3 years.

Total Bid Value = Bid Value * Total no. of advertising space in sqft * 36 (No. of months)

- 2.21.2. The performance security shall remain valid for entire contract period of 3 years and beyond 6(six) months from the contract's expiry period.
- 2.21.3. Upon the BSCL being of the view that the selected bidder has committed any breach or default of this Agreement, BSCL shall, without prejudice to its other rights and remedies hereunder or in law, be entitled to encash and appropriate the relevant amounts from the Security Deposit as damages for such breach or default. Upon such encashment and appropriation from the Security Deposit, the selected bidder shall, within 30 (thirty) days thereof, replenish, in case of partial appropriation, to its original level the Security Deposit, and in case of appropriation of the entire Security Deposit provide a fresh Security Deposit, as the case may be, and the selected bidder shall, within the time so granted, replenish or furnish fresh Security Deposit as aforesaid failing which BSCL shall be entitled to terminate this Agreement and forfeit the remaining amounts of the Performance Guarantee, if any.
- 2.21.4. The said Security Deposit shall be returned by BSCL after the expiry of the period subject to fulfilment of all requirements by the selected bidder, to the satisfaction of BSCL and further subject to adjustment for all damages suffered by BSCL.

SECTION – 3: EVALUATION OF BIDS

3.1. OPENING OF BIDS

- 3.1.1. The bids as received shall be opened by the BSCL at the date and time as mentioned in Schedule of Bidding Process, in the presence of bidders who choose to be present. However, BSCL reserves the right to change the time of opening of bid in case of any exigency.
- 3.1.2. On opening of the main envelope, it will be checked if it contains the following documents:
 - Tender Document Cost (Envelope 1)
 - Technical Proposal (Envelope 2)
 - Financial Proposal (Envelope 3)
- 3.1.3. The Envelope 1 will be opened first and will be checked for its requisite value and format.
- 3.1.4. In case the Tender Document Cost found to be in acceptable form, then only the Qualification Proposals shall be considered and processed further.
- 3.1.5. If the Envelope 1 do not contain the Tender Document Cost, or not of required value or in acceptable form, the proposals submitted will be rejected.
- 3.1.6. All proposals containing the Envelope 1 in requisite and acceptable form, their Technical Proposals (Envelope 2) shall be opened one at a time and the following read out and recorded: the name of the Bidder; and any other details as the BSCL may consider appropriate.
- 3.1.7. Only Technical Proposals which are read out and recorded at Bid opening stage shall be considered for evaluation. No Proposal shall be rejected at the opening of Technical Proposals except for Late Bids.
- 3.1.8. A list of the Bidders or their representatives attending the opening of Bids shall be prepared and their signatures shall be obtained on the same (no signatures shall be obtained if the Bid Opening is done through Video Conferencing).
- 3.1.9. The Financial proposal shall not be opened on that day and shall be kept separately in the safe custody of the BSCL to be opened and evaluated later on as per the procedure detailed herein. The BSCL shall open Financial Bids of only those Bidders who meet the eligibility criteria specified in this RFP at such date and time as intimated by the BSCL.

3.2. TEST OF RESPONSIVENESS

3.2.1. Prior to evaluation of bids, BSCL shall determine whether the bid submitted by each Bidder is substantially responsive to the requirements of the RFP.

- 3.2.2. A bid shall be considered responsive only if:
 - a) The bid is received by the Bid Due Date including any extension thereof;
 - b) The bid is signed, sealed and marked;
 - c) The bid is accompanied with the Tender Document Cost;
 - d) The bid is accompanied with Bid Security Declaration form;
 - e) It is accompanied by the valid Power of Attorney;
 - f) It contains all the information (complete in all respects) as requested in this RFP and/ or Bidding Documents (in formats same as those specified);
 - g) Each page of the Bid document submitted is signed and sealed by the authorized signatory of the Bidder.
 - h) It does not contain any condition or qualification; and
 - i) It is not non-responsive in terms hereof.
- 3.2.3. The BSCL reserves the right to reject any bid which is non-responsive and no request for alteration, modification, substitution or withdrawal shall be entertained by the BSCL in respect of such Bid.

3.3. EVALUATION OF BIDS

3.3.1. Evaluation of Technical Proposal

- 3.3.1.1. BSCL constituted "Technical Evaluation Committee" will be responsible for evaluation and of proposals received based on the responsiveness of the Bidder to the terms & conditions using the eligibility criteria as specified in this RFP.
- 3.3.1.2. If any information furnished by the Bidder is found to be incomplete, or contained in formats other than those specified herein, the BSCL may, in its sole discretion, seek clarifications/ information in writing from any Bidder regarding its Bid. Any clarification submitted by a Bidder with regard to its Bid that is not in response to a request by BSCL shall not be considered.
- 3.3.1.3. In the event that a Bidder claims credit for an Eligible Project, and such claim is determined by the BSCL as incorrect or erroneous, the BSCL shall reject such claim and exclude the same from evaluation. Where any information is found to be patently false or amounting to material misrepresentation, the BSCL reserves the right to reject the Bid in accordance with the provisions of Clauses 2.15.2 and 2.15.3.
- 3.3.1.4. After the technical evaluation is completed, the BSCL will notify the Bidders whose Technical Proposals meet the eligibility criteria, indicating the date, time, and location for opening of Financial Proposals. (Bidders' attendance at the opening of Financial Proposals is optional).

- 3.3.1.5. BSCL will simultaneously notify the Bidders whose Proposals did not meet the eligibility criteria or Bidders whose Technical Proposals were considered non-responsive to the RFP requirements, indicating that their Financial Proposals will be returned unopened after completion of the selection process.
- 3.3.1.6. Bidders are advised that qualification of Bidders will be entirely at the discretion of BSCL. Bidders will be deemed to have understood and agreed that no explanation or justification on any aspect of the Bidding Process or selection will be given.
- 3.3.2. The BSCL reserves the right not to proceed with the Bidding Process at any time without notice or liability and to reject any Bid without assigning any reasons.

3.3.3. Evaluation of Financial Proposal

3.3.3.1. The Financial Bids of only those Bidders who clear the Technical evaluation stage will be evaluated. The bidders or their authorized representatives who are present to witness the Financial Bid opening shall sign an attendance sheet / register evidencing their attendance as a witness to the Financial Bid opening process. In the event of the specified date of Financial Bid opening being declared a holiday, the Financial Bids will be opened on the next working day at the same time and place or on any other day/time, as intimated by the BSCL.

3.4. BIDDING PARAMETER

3.4.1. Successful bidder shall be the bidder whose bid has been received as per the terms and conditions of this RFP and has been technically qualified meeting the eligibility criteria and has offered highest bid value.

Bid Value = Rate Quoted by Bidder per sqft per month

3.4.2. The Bidder shall specify the bid value in the Financial Bid in both numeric and alphabetical manner in the format provided for such Financial Bid in this RFP. For avoidance of doubt, it is clarified that in the event of discrepancy in the quoted bid value in numeric and alphabetical manner, the bid value quoted in alphabetical manner shall be considered.

3.5. SELECTION OF BIDDER

- 3.5.1. The Bidder whose Bid is adjudged as responsive in terms of Clause 3.2 and who is technically qualified and who quotes the highest bid value as defined in Clause 3.4 shall be declared as the selected Bidder (the "Successful/ Highest Bidder").
- 3.5.2. In the event of two or more technically qualified Bidders quoting same highest amount in financial proposal for the Project, BSCL may ask the tie Bidders to submit their revised Financial Proposals with the amounts quoted by them earlier as reserve price for such Financial Bid. In such case, the Bidder who amongst the tie Bidders, quotes the higher Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited

amount in the revised Financial Bid will normally be declared as the Selected Bidder for the Project. However, the confirmation of the highest Bid shall be at the sole discretion of the BSCL who does not bind itself to confirm to the highest Bid and reserves the right to reject the Bid without assigning any reasons whatsoever.

- 3.5.3. In the event that the Highest Bidder withdraws or is not selected for any reason in the first instance (the "**first round of bidding**"), the BSCL may invite all the remaining Bidders to match the Bid of the aforesaid Highest Bidder (the "**second round of bidding**"). If in the second round of bidding, only one Bidder matches the Highest Bidder, it shall be the Successful Bidder. If two or more Bidders match the said Highest Bidder in the second round of bidding, then the Bidder whose Bid was higher as compared to other Bidder(s) in the first round of bidding shall be the Successful Bidder. For example, if the third and fifth highest Bidders in the first round of bidding offer to match the said Highest Bidder in the second round of bidding, the said third highest Bidder shall be the Successful Bidder.
- 3.5.4. In the event that no Bidder offers to match the Highest Bidder in the second round of bidding as specified in the Clause 3.5.3, the BSCL may, in its discretion, invite fresh Bids (the "**third round of bidding**") from all Bidders except the Highest Bidder of the first round of bidding, or annul the Bidding Process, as the case may be.
- 3.5.5. After selection, a Letter of Award (the "LOA") shall be issued by the BSCL to the Successful Bidder and the Successful Bidder shall, within 7 (seven) days of the receipt of the LOA, sign and return the duplicate copy of the LOA in acknowledgement thereof.
- 3.5.6. After acknowledgement of the LOA as aforesaid by the Successful Bidder, the Interest free Performance Security to be submitted within 30 days from the date of issue of LOA and the Contract Agreement shall be executed between BSCL and the Successful Bidder within 45 days from the date of issue of LOA. Payment of stamp duty on agreement, if any, to be executed in pursuance of this bid shall be borne by successful bidder.
- 3.5.7. After signing of agreement and submission of "Interest free security deposit/ performance security" and "Advance payment of three months", advertising space shall be handed over to selected bidder on the terms and conditions hereunder contained in this RFP document.
- 3.5.8. The Successful Bidder shall not be entitled to seek any deviation, modification or amendment in the Agreement.

3.6. CONTACTS DURING BID EVALUATION

Bids shall be deemed to be under consideration immediately after they are opened and until such time the BSCL makes official intimation of award/ rejection to the Bidders. While the Bids are under consideration, Bidders and/ or their representatives or other interested parties are advised to refrain from contacting by any means, the BSCL and/ or their employees/ representatives on matters related to the Bids under consideration.

SECTION – 4: FRAUD AND CORRUPT PRACTICES

- 4.1. The Bidders and their respective officers, employees, agents and advisers shall observe the highest standard of ethics during the Bidding Process and subsequent to the issue of LOA and during the subsistence of Agreement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, or in the LOA, or the Agreement, the BSCL may reject a Bid, withdraw the LOA or terminate the Agreement, as the case may be, if it determines that the Bidder, as the case may be, has directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice in the Bidding Process. In such an event, the BSCL shall be entitled to forfeit and appropriate the Bid Security or Performance Security, as the case may be, as Damages without prejudice to any other right or remedy that may be available to the BSCL under the Bidding Documents and/ or the Agreement, or otherwise.
- 4.2. Without prejudice to the rights of the BSCL under Clause 4.1 hereinabove and the rights and remedies which the BSCL may have under the LOA or the Agreement, or otherwise if a Bidder, as the case may be, is found by the BSCL to have directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice during the Bidding Process, or after the issue of the LOA or the execution of the Agreement, such Bidder shall not be eligible to participate in any tender or RFP issued by the BSCL and/or the Authority during a period of 2 (two) years from the date such Bidder, as the case may be, is found by the BSCL to have directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice practice, as the case may be, is found by the BSCL to have directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practices, as the case may be.
- 4.3. For the purposes of this Clause 4, the following terms shall have the meaning hereinafter respectively assigned to them:
 - a) "corrupt practice" means (i) the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence the actions of any person connected with the Bidding Process (for avoidance of doubt, offering of employment to or employing or engaging in any manner whatsoever, directly or indirectly, any official of the BSCL who is or has been associated in any manner, directly or indirectly, with the Bidding Process or the LOA or has dealt with matters concerning the Agreement or arising there from, before or after the execution thereof, at any time prior to the expiry of one year from the date such official resigns or retires from or otherwise ceases to be in the service of the BSCL, shall be deemed to constitute influencing the actions of a person connected with the Bidding Process); or (ii) save and except as permitted under the RFP document, engaging in any manner whatsoever, whether during the Bidding Process or after the issue of the LOA or after the execution of the Agreement, as the case may be, any person in respect of any matter relating to the

Project or the LOA or the Agreement, who at any time has been or is a legal, financial or technical adviser of the BSCL in relation to any matter concerning the Project;

- b) "**fraudulent practice**" means a misrepresentation or omission of facts or suppression of facts or disclosure of incomplete facts, in order to influence the Bidding Process;
- c) "coercive practice" means impairing or harming or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any person or property to influence any person's participation or action in the Bidding Process;
- d) **"undesirable practice"** means (i) establishing contact with any person connected with or employed or engaged by the BSCL with the objective of canvassing, lobbying or in any manner influencing or attempting to influence the Bidding Process; or (ii) having a Conflict of Interest; and
- e) **"restrictive practice"** means forming a cartel or arriving at any understanding or arrangement among Bidders with the objective of restricting or manipulating a full and fair competition in the Bidding Process.

SECTION – 5: PRE-BID CONFERENCE

4.1. Pre-Bid conference of the Bidders shall be convened at the designated date & time as mentioned in the Schedule of Bidding Process either through online mode through Video Conference or physically at the office of BSCL depending upon the situation of Covid-19 pandemic in Bhubaneswar. The address for physical holding of Pre-bid Conference is as follows:

Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited, Block – 1, 5th Floor, BMC Bhawani Mall, Saheed Nagar, Bhubaneswar – 751007, Odisha

- 4.2. A maximum of two representatives of each Bidder shall be allowed to participate on production of authority letter from the Bidder.
- 4.3. During the course of Pre-Bid conference, the Bidders will be free to seek clarifications and make suggestions for consideration of the BSCL. BSCL shall endeavor to provide clarifications and such further information as it may, in its sole discretion, consider appropriate for facilitating a fair, transparent and competitive Bidding Process.

SECTION – 6: MISCELLANEOUS

- 1.1. The Bidding Process shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of India and the Courts at Bhubaneswar, Odisha shall have exclusive jurisdiction over all disputes arising under, pursuant to and / or in connection with the Bidding Process.
- 1.2. The BSCL, in its discretion and without incurring any or liability, reserves the right, at any time, to:
 - a) suspend and/ or cancel the Bidding Process and/ or amend and/ or supplement the Bidding Process or modify the dates other terms conditions relating thereto;
 - b) consult with any Bidder in order to receive clarification or further information;
 - c) retain any information and/ or evidence submitted to the BSCL by, on behalf of, and / or in relation to any Bidder; and / or
 - d) Independently verify, disqualify, reject and/ or accept any and all submissions or other information and/ or evidence submitted by or on behalf of any Bidder.
- 1.3. It shall be deemed that by submitting the Bid, the Bidder agrees and releases the BSCL, its employees, agents and advisers, irrevocably, unconditionally, fully and finally from any and all liability for claims, losses, damages, costs, expenses or liabilities in any way related to or arising from the exercise of any rights and/ or performance of any obligations hereunder, pursuant hereto and/ or in connection with the Bidding process and waives any and all rights and/ or claims it may have in this respect, whether actual or contingent, whether present or in future.

SECTION – 7: PROJECT DETAILS AND CONDITIONS

7.1. PROJECT DETAILS

7.1.1. Objective

- 7.1.1.1.To generate revenue of BSCL by providing advertisement space rights on Vending Kiosk located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Janpath, Bhubaneswar through advertisement operation.
- 7.1.1.2.Provide value to the clients/corporate who advertises on Vending Kiosk at Janpath, Bhubaneswar.
- 7.1.1.3.To promote Janpath as most sought-after location for outdoor advertisement and gateway for public awareness campaigns.

7.2. SCOPE OF WORK

- 7.2.1. The selected Bidder (advertising agency) shall have exclusive rights to manage, operate, maintain, market and sell advertising space on existing Vending Kiosk installed between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Janpath, Bhubaneswar subject to the terms and conditions specified in the RFP document. The existing vending kiosks are the sole property of BSCL and after the termination/expiry of the contract either naturally or prematurely.
- 7.2.2. The selected bidder shall give full compliance to provisions of Odisha Outdoor Advertisement and Hoarding Policy or any other prevailing applicable policy, statutes, codes, applicable laws etc. as applicable from time to time.
- 7.2.3. The advertising rights for the selected vending kiosk shall vest with the successful bidder. Any person/ agency who wishes to advertise on these vending kiosks will deal directly with the selected bidder and will make no dealing or any claim on the BSCL for omission or commission etc. of the successful bidder.
- 7.2.4. The selected bidder shall be at liberty to choose the media introduce any format, its design, and type and carry out innovation and creativity to add value for maximization of revenues, subject to the scope of advertisement space. Agency may utilize state of art technology prevalent anywhere globally after approval from BSCL.
- 7.2.5. Successful bidder shall be responsible for the following activities:
 - a) Obtain all necessary approvals, permits, etc. from all competent and statutory authorities at its own cost for commercial use of advertisement space.
 - b) Comply with all statutory requirements in connection with contract Agreement.
 - c) Preparation of advertising plan for each vending kiosk
 - d) Submit advertising plan / content to be displayed on vending kiosk to BSCL for review

and approval.

- 7.2.6. Access to premises for the purpose of placement of advertisements shall be regulated by the office of the BSCL and the selected bidder is required to take necessary permissions in this regard from the office of BSCL. It is clarified that the permission to the selected bidder shall not be unduly denied.
- 7.2.7. The selected bidder shall take into account and abide by all the instruction of BSCL on the following aspects:
 - i. The advertisement will have no objectionable and indecent portrays of people, products or any terms.
 - ii. The use of BSCL name, logo or title without prior written permission is strictly prohibited. No co-branding with the BSCL is allowed, without prior permission.
 - iii. No Surrogate advertisements are permitted unless application for placement of the same is accompanied by "No Objection Certificate" from the Ministry of Information and Broadcasting.
 - iv. Advertisements pertaining to achievements by different Governments, their Departments, Ministries, Government Undertakings, other Authorities or Political Parties shall be permitted. However, no advertisement of any political party, person violating "Model Code of Conduct" shall be allowed during the period whereby "Model Code of Conduct" has been enforced by Election Commission. It should be ensured that all political parties and candidates get equitable opportunities to have access to such advertisements space for election related advertisement during the election period and such space should not be dominated/monopolized by any particular party(ies) or candidate(s). Fair and equal opportunity must be given to all parties/ candidates.
 - v. Any type of audio advertisement including that from Digital Media shall not be allowed.
- 7.2.8. The advertising rights is provided for advertisement space specified on Vending Kiosk. No advertising is permitted on any other space.
- 7.2.9. Maintain all the vending kiosk and display in proper neat and clean condition and in safe & sound manner for the full duration of the agreement.
- 7.2.10. Ensure regular and timely payments of all amounts due to BSCL and discharge all obligations contract Agreement.
- 7.2.11. Ensure payment of all statutory taxes, duties, local levies, cess, etc. as and when due, to BSCL and any other regulatory bodies. GST @18% shall be payable in addition on bid value by the successful bidder. The bidder shall submit documentary evidence of the taxes submit.
- 7.2.12. Selected bidder shall strictly adhere to the extant bye laws, rules issued by the national/ local authority during entire agreement period. BSCL will be free to take action against the bidder for violating the same.

- 7.2.13. The selected bidder shall maintain proper record of the advertisements displayed by him in respect of each vending kiosk and produce the same on demand before the BSCL or any other officer authorized by him in this behalf. The selected bidder shall submit the quarterly statement to BSCL to utilize for advertisement at each vending kiosk for each advertisement plan.
- 7.2.14. Selected bidder shall engage necessary key experts, manpower, trained personnel and supervisors to operate, maintain, manage & marketing of the advertising space. Selected bidder shall be liable to pay the salaries, leave, wages, and all other required benefits and legal dues duly payable to them.
- 7.2.15. In case of any damage to BSCL property during the contract period, for actual costs whatsoever for restoration to its original position will be recovered from the selected bidder and same will not be challenged in whatever manner.
- 7.2.16. Payment of stamp duty for execution of Agreement, Registration Charges and any other related Legal Documentation charges/ incidental charges in pursuance of this RFP will be borne by the selected bidder.
- 7.2.17. The selected bidder is prohibited from displaying any advertisement containing the following nature of contents or as amended by statutory bodies or Supreme Court Guidelines from time to time viz.
 - i. Nudity, Racial advertisements, or advertisements propagating caste, community or ethnic differences
 - ii. Advertisement promoting drugs, alcohol, cigarette or tobacco items
 - iii. Advertisements propagating exploitation of women or child
 - iv. Advertisement having sexual overtone, obscene or contain pornography or contain an "indecent representation of women" within the meaning of the Indecent Representation of Women (Prohibition) Act, 1986
 - v. Advertisement depicting cruelty to animals
 - vi. Advertisement depicting any nation or institution in poor light
 - vii. Advertisement casting aspersion of any brand or person
 - viii. Advertisement banned by the Advertisement Council of India or by law
 - ix. Advertisement glorifying violence, destructive devices and explosives depicting items, weapons and related items (such as firearms, firearm parts and magazines, ammunition, etc.)
 - x. Lottery tickets, sweepstakes entries and slot machines related advertisements
 - xi. Advertisements which may be defamatory, unlawfully threatening or unlawfully harassing
 - xii. Advertisements linked directly or indirectly to or include description of items, goods or services that are prohibited under any applicable law for the time being in force, including but not limited to the Drugs and Cosmetics Act, 1940, the Drugs and Magic Remedies (Objectionable Advertisements) Act, 1954, the Indian Penal Code, 1860; or any other items considered inappropriate by the BSCL.

- 7.2.18. The selected bidder shall be solely responsible for contents of the publicity material put on display and BSCL shall be indemnified by the selected bidder from penalty imposed by any local/ statutory body due to violation of any guideline/ statute in this regard.
- 7.2.19. The selected bidder shall also strictly abide by safety guidelines as may be issued by local bodies/BSCL from time to time.
- 7.2.20. The bidder will ensure that he should not permit any nuisance at the site or should not do anything which shall cause unnecessary disturbance or inconvenience to the nearby area and to the public generally.
- 7.2.21. For Electric power supply:
 - i. The selected bidder will obtain own electric connection directly from Electricity company/ Distribution company/Agency for the display of advertisements on the advertisement space allotted under this agreement.
 - ii. The selected bidder shall bear the amount of all the bills/ costs for the electricity that may be consumed due to the operation of the advertisement panels/space allotted under this agreement.
 - iii. The selected bidder shall follow the Electricity Act rules for safety of equipment, public & staff.
 - iv. The selected bidder shall use energy efficient equipment.
 - v. All fittings including electrical cabling, calibration and installation of Pre-Paid Energy Meters, etc. are to be installed after obtaining approval from BMC/ competent authority.
- 7.2.22. The selected bidder shall also abide by the decisions of H&UD Department, Government of Odisha / Bhubaneswar Municipal Corporation (BMC)/ Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited (BSCL) from time to time.

7.3. RIGHT TO SUBLEASE

The selected bidder shall have no right to sub-lease the vending kiosk to any other third party.

7.4. DURATION OF PERIOD

- 7.4.1. The duration as prescribed in this RFP will be for the period of 3 years from the date of signing of Agreement.
- 7.4.2. Till the signing of the Agreement, the LOA shall form a binding contractual agreement between BSCL and the Successful Bidder as per terms of this RFP.

7.5. PAYMENTS TO BSCL

- 7.5.1. The Successful Bidder shall make quarterly payments to BSCL of the Total Bid Value in advance in the form of Demand Draft in favour of Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited (BSCL) payable at Bhubaneswar.
- 7.5.2. The payment will made on quarterly basis to the BSCL within 15 days of commencement of respective quarter throughout the agreement period. The Bid value for first quarter payment shall be made by the selected bidder to the BSCL at the time of signing of Agreement. The subsequent quarterly payments will follow the same timelines and will be replicated for the remaining agreement period.
- 7.5.3. The Advance payment for a specified quarter shall be worked out by dividing total bid value per annum by 4.
- 7.5.4. All the taxes including the GST and other taxes, as applicable from time to time shall also be paid by the selected bidder in addition to the amount of total bid value.
- 7.5.5. Any delay in payments shall attract penalty of interest @ 12% per annum on the amount outstanding (calculated on a per day basis), till the time the respective payments have been received by BSCL. The delays beyond 30 days of the due dates for the payment of the respective Advance rent shall be treated as 'Bidder Events of Default'. In such an eventuality the BSCL retains the right to encash the Performance Security and claim damages from the selected bidder and even terminate the Agreement as mentioned in the 'Performance Security' Clause of the RFP.

7.6. STATUTORY OBLIGATIONS AND CLEARANCES

- 7.6.1. If during the agreement period any loss of property and/or life takes place, the loss and account of the same shall be borne entirely by the selected bidder and the BSCL shall not be liable for any such claims. The selected bidder shall be responsible for the payments arising out of any third-party claims. The selected bidder is advised to procure insurance for meeting such liabilities at his own cost.
- 7.6.2. Procuring all the permissions/ licenses etc. required from the statutory/ regulatory/ civic authorities concerned, to be able to use the vending kiosk for desired purpose shall be the sole responsibility of Selected bidder. BSCL shall not be responsible for any such procurement and shall not entertain any claims in this regard.
- 7.6.3. Selected bidder shall indemnify BSCL from/ against any claims made or damages suffered by BSCL by reason of any default on the part of the bidder in the due observance and performance of the provisions of any law which may be related to the purpose of the

agreement and to the area in which premises are located.

- 7.6.4. Selected bidder shall operate and maintain the project without disturbing the natural surroundings and ensuring that the local flora and fauna are not disturbed.
- 7.6.5. Selected bidder shall not be allowed to use the vending kiosk in a manner that violates the regulatory and policy framework encompassing the communications sector in India comprises a number of statutes, rules, regulations, guidelines, etc. laid down by the Government of India. If it is found that the Selected bidder is violating the same, then the agreement shall stand cancelled without further reference to the arbitrator.
- 7.6.6. BSCL will not be responsible for any accident / theft etc. involving any personnel / asset of the selected bidder while on work. The selected bidder itself would be responsible for such accident / incident and for any kind of compensation to any worker/employee for such accident. The selected bidder is advised to have its personnel and assets insured under suitable insurance schemes at its own cost.
- 7.6.7. Obligation for adhering to statutory norms and regulations laid down by any Statutory Body of Central/State Government shall be vested in the selected bidder.
- 7.6.8. Any type of statutory taxes applicable on services under this RFP and agreement (either in force at present or may be applicable in future by a competent order/notification) will be borne by the selected bidder and the BSCL would not make any payment on this account. In case, the selected bidder fails to comply with any statutory/ taxation liability under appropriate law, and as a result thereof the BSCL is put to any loss/obligation, monetary or otherwise, the BSCL will deduct the same from the Security Deposit of the selected bidder, to the extent of the loss or obligation in monetary terms.

7.7. TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT

The bidder shall abide by the terms and conditions of this RFP and the consequent Agreement. BSCL shall have the right to claim reimbursement of any cost that it may incur due to the breach of any terms and conditions by the bidder, and may additionally impose justifiable penalty upon the bidder, which shall not necessarily be limited to the amount of Security Deposit. BSCL shall also have the right to rescind or terminate the Agreement (in full or part) in the event of such breach.

BSCL may terminate this agreement, by giving not less than thirty (30) days' written notice to the bidder in case of the occurrence of any of the following events:
- i. If the bidder does not remedy a failure in the performance of its obligations under the agreement within thirty (30) days after being notified or within such further period as the BSCL may have subsequently approved in writing;
- ii. If the bidder fails to make the payment due to the BSCL pursuant to this agreement within thirty (30) days after receiving written notice from BSL that such payment is overdue;
- iii. If the bidder becomes insolvent or bankrupt; or
- iv. If the bidder fails to furnish, renew and/or maintain the Performance Security in accordance with this RFP;
- v. On the termination of the agreement, the Bidder shall make payment to the BSCL for the notice period. In this instance, the interest free security deposit and advance charges paid till date will stand forfeited in favour of BSCL;
- vi. The Bidder shall have the right to terminate the Agreement during the term by giving thirty (30) days' notice in writing of his/her/ their intentions. In such a case the interest free security deposit and advance charges paid will stand forfeited in favour of BSCL. On expiry of the said period the agreement shall stand terminated.
- vii. Each party shall not use each other's name, trademark, brand name, logo, etc. in any audio or visual form after termination of the agreement.
- viii. The expiration or termination of the agreement for any reason whatsoever shall not affect any obligation of either party having accrued under the Agreement prior to the expiration or termination of the agreement and such expiration or termination shall be without prejudice to any liabilities of either party to the other party existing at the date of expiration or termination of the agreement.

7.8. VACATION OF ADVERTISEMENT SPACE

- 7.8.1. The successful bidder shall deliver to the BSCL the peaceful vacant physical possession of the contracted advertisement space on vending kiosks at the end of the contract agreement or on termination of the said contract agreement, whichever is earlier, in good working and usable condition. If the vending kiosks are not handed over in good condition, the BSCL shall reserve the right to seek damages and shall be liable to recover costs and expenses to repair/ renovate the said vending kiosks.
- 7.8.2. If the successful bidder fails to vacate the contracted advertisement space on vending kiosks within a grace period of 30 days from the date of termination of the contract agreement or at Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited

the end of the contract agreement, the successful bidder shall be deemed to be an unauthorized/illegal occupant of the said site under the provisions of The Orissa Public Premises (Eviction of Unauthorized Occupants) Act, 1972 and amendments thereof.

- 7.8.3. The successful bidder will also be liable to pay a penalty @ 200% of the bid value per sqft per day for the entire period of such occupation. BSCL shall also be entitled to forfeit the interest free security deposit of the contract agreement for such unauthorized and illegal occupation of the said site.
- 7.8.4. A certificate from the authorized representative of BSCL in proof of agency having vacated the site will be required to be submitted by the successful bidder. Any claim of vacation / non-vacation without the endorsement of authorized BSCL representative shall not be entertained.

APPENDIX - I: LETTER COMPRISING THE BID

(On the letterhead of the Bidder)

Ref.:

Dated:

То

Chief Executive Officer

Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited (BSCL) Block-1, 5th Floor, BMC-Bhawani Mall, Saheed Nagar, Bhubaneswar – 751007, Odisha

Sub: <u>RFP for "Selection of Advertising Agency for giving advertisement space rights on Vending</u> <u>Kiosks located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Janpath,</u> <u>Bhubaneswar".</u>

Dear Sir,

With reference to your RFP document dated _____, I/we, having examined the RFP document and understood its contents, hereby submit my/our Bid for Qualification for the aforesaid project. The Bid is unconditional and unqualified.

- 2. I/ We acknowledge that the BSCL will be relying on the information provided in the Bid and the documents accompanying the Bid for selection of the Bidders for the aforesaid project, and we certify that all information provided therein is true and correct; nothing has been omitted which renders such information misleading; and all documents accompanying such Bid are true copies of their respective originals.
- 3. This statement is made for the express purpose of qualifying as a Bidder for the aforesaid Project.
- 4. I/We shall make available to the BSCL any additional information it may find necessary or require to supplement or authenticate the Bid.
- 5. I/ We acknowledge the right of the BSCL to reject our Bid without assigning any reason or otherwise and hereby waive, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, our right to challenge the same on any account whatsoever.
- 6. I/We certify that in the last three years, we have neither failed to perform on any contract, as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by an arbitral or judicial authority or a judicial pronouncement or arbitration award, nor been expelled from any project or contract by any public authority nor have had any contract terminated by any public authority for breach on our part.
- 7. I/We declare that:

- a) I/We have examined and have no reservations to the Bidding Documents, including any Addendum issued by the BSCL; and
- b) I/We do not have any conflict of interest;
- c) I/We have not directly or indirectly or through an agent engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice, as defined in Clause 4.3 of the RFP document, in respect of any tender or request for proposal issued by or any agreement entered into with the BSCL or any other public sector enterprise or any government, Central or State; and
- d) I/We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that in conformity with the provisions of Section 4 of the RFP document, no person acting for us or on our behalf has engaged or will engage in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice.
- e) The undertakings given by us along with the application in response to the RFP are true and correct as on the Bid Due Date and I/We shall continue to abide by them.
- 8. I/We understand that you may cancel the Bidding Process at any time and that you are neither bound to accept any Bid that you may receive nor to invite the Bidders to Bid for the Project, without incurring any liability to the Bidders, in accordance with the RFP document.
- 9. I/We believe that we satisfy the Average Annual Turnover criteria and meet all the requirements as specified in the RFP document.
- 10. I/We declare that we are applying individually for this tender.
- 11. I/ We certify that in regard to matters other than security and integrity of the country, we have not been convicted by a Court of Law or indicted or adverse orders passed by a regulatory authority which could cast a doubt on our ability to undertake the Project or which relates to a grave offence that outrages the moral sense of the community.
- 12. I/ We further certify that in regard to matters relating to security and integrity of the country, we have not been charge-sheeted by any agency of the Government or convicted by a Court of Law.
- 13. I/ We further certify that no investigation by a regulatory authority is pending either against us or against our Associates or against our CEO or any of our directors/ managers/ employees.
- 14. I/We undertake that in case due to any change in facts or circumstances during the Bidding Process, we are attracted by the provisions of disqualification in terms of the provisions of this RFP, we shall intimate the BSCL of the same immediately.
- 15. The Statement of Legal Capacity as per format provided at Annex-IV in Appendix-I of the RFP document, and duly signed, is enclosed. The power of attorney for signing of Bid as per format provided at Appendix II is also enclosed.
- 16. I/We, hereby irrevocably waive any right or remedy which we may have at any stage at law or howsoever otherwise arising to challenge or question any decision taken by the BSCL in Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited

connection with the selection of Bidders, or in connection with the Bidding Process itself, in respect of the above mentioned Project and the terms and implementation thereof.

- 17. In the event of our being declared as the Selected Bidder, I/we agree to enter into an Agreement in accordance with the form which shall be provided by BSCL. We agree not to seek any changes in the aforesaid form and agree to abide by the same.
- 18. I/ We have studied all the Bidding Documents carefully and also surveyed the project site. We understand that except to the extent as expressly set forth in the Agreement, we shall have no claim, right or title arising out of any documents or information provided to us by BSCL or in respect of any matter arising out of or relating to the Bidding Process including the award of contract.
- 19. I/ We offer a Bid Security Declaration Form to the BSCL in accordance with the RFP Document.
- 20. I/ We agree and understand that the Bid is subject to the provisions of the Bidding Documents. In no case, I/we shall have any claim or right of whatsoever nature if the Project is not awarded to me/us or our Bid is not opened or rejected.
- 21. I/ We agree to make the payment to BSCL along with any applicable taxes thereon, in accordance with the terms of the Bidding Documents.
- 22. I/ We shall keep this offer valid for 120 (one hundred and twenty) days from the Bid Due Date specified in the RFP.
- 23. I/we agree and undertake to abide by all the terms and conditions of the RFP document.

In witness thereof, I/We submit this Bid under and in accordance with the terms of the RFP Document

Yours faithfully,

Date: Place: (Signature, Name and designation of the Authorized Signatory) Name and seal of the Bidder

APPENDIX - I

ANNEX - I: DETAILS OF BIDDER

1.	Name of the Bidder Firm:	
2.	Registered Office Address of the Bidder Firm:	
3.	Legal status (Company / Partnership Firm / Proprietary Firm, etc.)	
4.	Country & Year of Incorporation:	
5.	Principle place of business:	
6.	Brief description of the bidder including details of its main lines of business and proposed role and responsibility in this Project:	
7.	Name, designation and Mobile Phone No. of the Authorized Representative of the Bidder to whom all references shall be made:	
8.	PAN Card No.	
9.	GST No.	

For the Bidder, state the following information:

SN	Statement	(Y/N)
(i)	Has the Bidder ever been penalized by any Government Department /	
	Organization / PSU for poor quality of work or breach of contract?	
(ii)	Has the Bidder ever failed to complete any work awarded to it by any	
	Government Department / Organization / PSU?	
(iii)	Has the Bidder ever been blacklisted by any Central / State government	
	department / public sector undertaking / other government entities or	
	local body	

Note: If answer to any statements at (i) to (iii) is yes, the Bidder is not eligible for this assignment.

(Signature, name and designation of the authorized signatory) For and on behalf of

APPENDIX – I

ANNEX – II: TECHNICAL CAPACITY OF THE BIDDER

II A: Abstract of Bidder Experience

SN	Name of Project	Name of Client with Address and Contact No.	Date of Award of Contract / Assignment	Date of Completion of Assignment	Estimated Value of Contract (in Rs.Crore)	Attachments (Contract Agreement/ Work Order / Completion Certificates)	
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	

Note:

- (i) The bidder should provide details of only those projects that have been undertaken by it under its own name.
- (ii) The names and chronology of Eligible projects included here should conform to project-wise details submitted in form II B.
- (iii) The bidder may attach separate sheets to provide brief particulars of other relevant experience of the bidder.

(Signature, name and designation of the authorized signatory) For and on behalf of

II B: Details of Bidder Experience

[*The following information should be provided in the format below for each reference assignment for which your firm was legally contracted by the Client stated below for each assignment*]

Assignment name:	Estimated Value of Contract (in Rs. Crore):
Name & Address of Client:	
Country:	Location within country:
Period of Contract:	Total no. of advertisement sites (outdoor advertisement hoarding/ LED display boards/ Vending Kiosk, etc.) undertaken:
Start date (month/year): Completion date (month/year):	Approx. value of the services provided by your firm under the contract (in Rs):
Name of Joint Venture or Association Firms, if any for the assignment:	Number of professional staff-months provided by the Joint Venture or Associated Firm:
Name of Senior Staff (Project Director/Coordin performed:	hator, Team Leader) involved and functions
Narrative description of Project:	

*(Certificate from Client regarding experience should be furnished)

(Signature, name and designation of the authorized signatory) For and on behalf of

APPENDIX - I

ANNEX – III: FINANCIAL CAPACITY OF THE BIDDER

Name of the Bidder:....

1. Format of Annual Turnover

S.No.	Financial Year	Annual Turnover (In Rs Crore)
1		
2		
3		

2. Name and Address of the Bidder's Bankers

(Signature, name and designation of the authorized signatory) For and on behalf of

Signature & Stamp of Chartered Accountant

Membership No. Regn. No. of the CA's firm:

Instructions:

1. Along with the above format, in a separate sheet on the letterhead of the Chartered Accountant's Firm, duly signed certified copies of ITR, Balance sheet and Profit & Loss Account are to be enclosed.

APPENDIX - I

ANNEX - IV: STATEMENT OF LEGAL CAPACITY

(On the Letter head of the Bidder)

Ref.

To,

Chief Executive Officer

Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited (BSCL) Block – I, 5th Floor, BMC Bhawani Mall, Saheed Nagar, Bhubaneswar – 751007, Odisha

Sub: <u>RFP for "Selection of Advertising Agency for giving advertisement space rights on Vending</u> <u>Kiosks located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Janpath,</u> <u>Bhubaneswar".</u>

Sir,

We hereby confirm that we satisfy the terms and conditions laid out in the RFP document.

We have agreed that (insert individual's name) will act as our representative and has been duly authorized to submit the RFP. Further, the authorized signatory is vested with requisite powers to furnish such letter and authenticate the same.

Yours faithfully,

(Signature, name and designation of the authorized signatory) For and on behalf of.....

Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited 45

Date:

APPENDIX – II: POWER OF ATTORNEY FOR SIGNING OF BID

(On Rs 100/- Stamp Paper duly notarized)

Know all men by these presents, We, (name of the firm and address of the registered office) do hereby irrevocably constitute, nominate, appoint and authorize Mr. / Ms(Name), son/ daughter /wife of and presently residing at(Address), who is presently employed with us and holding the position of, as our true and lawful attorney (hereinafter referred to as the "Attorney"), to do in our name and on our behalf, all such acts, deeds and things as are necessary or required in connection with or incidental to submission of our bid for the project "RFP for Selection of Advertising Agency for giving advertisement space rights on Vending Kiosks located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Janpath, Bhubaneswar." (the "Project") proposed or being developed by the Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited (the "BSCL") including but not limited to signing and submission of all applications, bids and other documents and writings, participate in pre-bids and other conferences and providing information / responses to BSCL, representing us in all matters before the BSCL, signing and execution of all contracts including the Lease Agreement and undertakings consequent to acceptance of our bid, and generally dealing with BSCL in all matters in connection with or relating to or arising out of our bid for the said Project and/or upon award thereof to us and/or till entering into the Lease Agreement with the BSCL.

AND we hereby agree to ratify and confirm and do hereby ratify and confirm all acts, deeds and things done or caused to be done by our said Attorney pursuant to and in exercise of the powers conferred by this Power of Attorney and that all acts, deeds and things done by our said Attorney in exercise of the powers hereby conferred shall and shall always be deemed to have been done by us.

> For......(Signature) (Name, Designation and Address)

Witnesses:

1.

2.

(Notarized)

Accepted

...... (Signature) (Name, designation and address of the Attorney)

> Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited 46

Notes:

- The mode of execution of the Power of Attorney should be in accordance with the procedure, if any, laid down by the applicable law and the charter documents of the executant(s) and when it is so required, the same should be under common seal affixed in accordance with the required procedure.
- Wherever required, the Bidder should submit for verification the extract of the charter documents and documents such as a board or shareholders' resolution/ power of attorney in favour of the person executing this Power of Attorney for the delegation of power hereunder on behalf of the Bidder.
- For a Power of Attorney executed and issued overseas, the document will also have to be legalised by the Indian Embassy and notarised in the jurisdiction where the Power of Attorney is being issued. However, the Power of Attorney provided by Bidders from countries that have signed the Hague Legislation Convention, 1961 are not required to be legalised by the Indian Embassy if it carries a conforming Appostille certificate.

APPENDIX – III: AFFIDAVIT

(On Rs 100/- Stamp Paper duly notarized)

- 1. That I am the authorized signatory of(insert name of company) (hereinafter referred to as "Bidder") and I am duly authorized by the Board of Directors of the Bidder to swear and depose this Affidavit on behalf of the Bidder.
- 2. That I have submitted information with respect to our eligibility for Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited (hereinafter referred to as "BSCL") for Selection of Agency for giving advertisement space rights on Vending Kiosks located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Janpath, Bhubaneswar (hereinafter referred to as "Project"), after going through the Request For Proposal ('RFP') Document and I further state that all the said information submitted by us is accurate, true and correct and is based on our records available with us.
- 3. That I hereby affirm to furnish any information, which may be requested and as may be deemed necessary by BSCL to verify our credentials/information provided by us under this tender.
- 4. That if at any point of time including the Agreement Period, BSCL requests any further/additional information regarding our financial and/or technical capabilities, or any other relevant information, I shall promptly and immediately make available such information accurately and correctly to the satisfaction of BSCL.
- 5. That I fully acknowledge and understand that furnishing of any false or misleading information by us in our RFP shall entitle us to be disqualified from the bidding process for the Project. The costs and risks for such disqualification shall be entirely borne by us.
- 6. I state that all the terms and conditions of the Request for Proposal (RFP) Document have been duly complied with.

DEPONENT

VERIFICATION: -

I, the above-named deponent, do verify that the contents of paragraphs 1 to 6 of this affidavit are true and correct to my knowledge. No part of it is false and nothing material has been concealed.

Verified at day of 2021

DEPONENT

Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited 48

APPENDIX – IV: UNDERTAKING FROM THE BIDDER

(On the Letter head of the Bidder)

To,

Chief Executive Officer Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited (BSCL) Block – I, 5th Floor, BMC Bhawani Mall, Saheed Nagar, Bhubaneswar – 751007, Odisha

Sub: <u>RFP for "Selection of Advertising Agency for giving advertisement space rights on Vending</u> <u>Kiosks located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Janpath,</u> <u>Bhubaneswar".</u>

Dear Sir,

We do hereby undertake that our company is not blacklisted/ debarred by any of the Central & State Governments or Public Sector Undertakings or other Government Authorities or Local Body in India as on the date of the submission of the RFP.

Also, none of the work has been rescinded / terminated by any Central or State Govt. Department / Public Sector Undertaking / Other Govt. entity or local body after award of contract to us during last 3 years due to our non-performance.

We further confirm that we are aware that our Proposal for the captioned subject would be liable for rejection in case any material misrepresentation is made or discovered with regard to the requirements of this RFP at any stage of the Bidding Process or thereafter during the agreement period.

Dated this, 20_

(Signature, name and designation of the authorized signatory) For and on behalf of.....

Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited 49

APPENDIX - V: BID SECURITY DECLARATION FORM

(On letter head of the Bidder)

То

Chief Executive Officer Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited Block – I, 5th Floor, BMC Bhawani Mall, Saheed Nagar Bhubaneswar, Odisha

Sub: <u>Bid Security Declaration for "Selection of Advertising Agency for giving advertisement</u> <u>space rights on Vending Kiosks located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square</u> <u>at Janpath, Bhubaneswar".</u>

I/We, the undersigned, on behalf of..... (organization name) irrevocably declare that:

- 1. I/We understand that, according to conditions of the RFP, bids must be supported by a Bid Security Declaration in lieu of Bid Security/ Earnest Money Deposit.
- 2. I/We hereby accept that I/We may be disqualified from participating in current as well as any future bid for a period of 36 months from the date of such disqualification by BSCL (without prejudice to our rights to claim damages or any other legal recourse).
- 3. I/We understand that such disqualification will be on account of our being in breach of any obligation under the bid conditions, as under:
 - a) I am /We are in a breach of any of the obligations under the bid conditions
 - b) I/We have withdrawn or unilaterally modified/amended/revised, my/our Bid during the bid validity period specified in the form of Bid or extended period, if any.
 - c) Having been notified of the acceptance our Bid by BSCL during the period of bid validity
 - i. fail or refuse to execute the agreement, or
 - ii. fail or refuse to furnish the Performance Security.
- 4. I/We understand that this Bid Security Declaration shall cease to be valid if I am/ We are not the successful Bidder, upon the earlier of (i) the receipt of your notification of the name of the successful bidder; or (ii) thirty days after the expiration of the validity of my/our bid.

Signature:

Name & designation of the authorized person signing the Bid-Securing Declaration Form:

Duly authorized to sign the bid for and on behalf of: _____ (complete name of Bidder)

Dated on _____ day of _____ month, _____ year.

Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited 51

APPENDIX - VI: FINANCIAL BID FORM

[Location, Date]

То

Chief Executive Officer

Bhubaneswar Smart City Limited (BSCL) Block-I, 5th Floor, BMC-Bhawani Mall, Saheed Nagar, Bhubaneswar – 751007, Odisha

Sub: <u>RFP for "Selection of Advertising Agency for giving advertisement space rights on Vending</u> <u>Kiosks located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Janpath,</u> <u>Bhubaneswar".</u>

Dear Sir

I/ We, _____ (Bidder's name) enclose herewith the Financial Bid for selection of my / our company.

SN	Item Description	Bid Value (To be quoted by bidder per sqft per month) (in Rs)
1	Selection of Advertising Agency for giving advertisement space rights on vending kiosk located between Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Janpath, Bhubaneswar	
	Quoted rate in words	

(THE RATES QUOTED SHALL BE INCLUSIVE OF ALL CHARGES EXCEPT GST @ 18% WHICH WILL BE PAID EXTRA ABOVE THE QUOTE RATE)

(Signature, name and designation of the authorized signatory) For and on behalf of

Note:

• Total area of advertisement space shall be measured in sqft at the time of handing over and shall be binding and final.

ANNEXURE – I: DETAILS OF VENDING KIOSKS

INDICATIVE DETAILS OF VENDING KIOSKS AND ADVERTISING SPACE OFFERED FOR ADVERTISEMENT RIGHTS

Project Location: From Vani Vihar Square to Sishu Bhawan Square at Janpath, Bhubaneswar

Details of Advertising Space									
SN	Туре	No. of Kiosk	No. of Block	Advertisement Side			size	Advertisement board area (in sqm*)	Total Advertisement board area
					L	B	Η		(in sqm*)
1.	2 in 1	94	47	3	4.8	1.8	0.3	2.52	118.44
2.	3 in 1	132	44	3	7.3	1.8	0.3	3.27	143.88
3.	4 in 1	32	8	4	4.8	2.4	0.3	4.32	34.56
4.	6 in 1	42	7	4	7.3	2.4	0.3	5.82	40.74
	Total	300	106						337.62

*1sqm = 10.764sqft

Note:

• Advertisement space/ size indicated above is approximate. Actual space/size measured at the time of handing over shall be final.









